Foster Carer Recruitment and Retention Policy

2018- 2023
1. Introduction and Context

1.1 The aim of Swindon Children Services is to ensure that every child in the Borough lives in a safe, secure and nurturing family environment. Where for whatever reason a child cannot be safely cared for within its own birth family network, necessitating the child’s placement in care, our Fostering Service seeks to provide a placement with a foster family able to meet that aim, and matched as closely as possible to the child’s individual needs.

1.2 Our responsibilities for meeting the placement needs of children are enshrined in Legislation. The 1989 Children Act prescribes the duties and powers invested in Local Authorities to ensure the well-being of children by providing a range of services, including accommodation where necessary, for children at risk of harm or in need of protection. Subsequent Regulations, Guidance, and National Minimum Standards, regularly revised and updated, have governed the way in which those services should be delivered, and the steps that should be taken to determine the suitability of those services, especially in regard to placement options.

1.3 In March 2010 the then Department for Children Schools and Families published its ‘Sufficiency’ document – Statutory Guidance on securing sufficient accommodation for looked after children. Its stated aim was “to improve outcomes for looked after children and young people by providing guidance on the implementation of section 22G of the Children Act 1989. This section requires local authorities to take steps that secure, so far as reasonably practicable, sufficient accommodation within the authority’s area which meets the needs of children that the local authority are looking after, and whose circumstances are such that it would be consistent with their welfare for them to be provided with accommodation that is in the local authority’s area (‘the sufficiency duty’).”

1.4 In 2010 The Care Planning, Placement and Case Review Regulations laid specific duties and expectations on fostering service providers in terms of placement choice, such as facilitating continuing contact with birth families, ensuring that placements should not result in disruption to the child’s education, enabling siblings to be placed together, and ensuring the suitability of accommodation provided for children with disabilities. Those regulations also provided, in certain circumstances, for the immediate approval as foster carers of persons known to the child – the ‘Connected Persons’ provision.

1.5 The Fostering Service Guidance and Regulations and the National Minimum Standards define the Fostering Service provider’s responsibilities for recruiting, assessing, training and supporting foster carers. The guidance recognises the increasing range of placements that foster carers are being asked to undertake, such as mother and baby placements , and also introduced the concept of ‘Staying Put’, requiring fostering services to make provision for, and to support young people (and their carers) to remain in their foster placement post-age 18.

2. Background
2.1. 72,670 children were in the care of local authorities’ on 31st March 2017, this is a 3% rise on the figures for 2016. These children are looked after by around 45,000 foster families. Research undertaken by the Fostering Network, the UK’s leading national fostering charity, suggests that there is a shortfall of approximately 9,000 foster carers to meet current demand, and with an estimated 13% of the foster care workforce leaving the profession annually, a further 7,000 new carers per annum would be needed to maintain an adequate supply, assuming no further increase in demand. The retention of a skilled and experienced foster carer workforce is therefore every bit as important, and challenging, as the task of recruiting new carers 

2.2 For Local Authorities, there is an additional powerful financial incentive for investing in both recruitment and retention activity. Of the 72,000+ children currently in foster care nationally, over 35% were placed with Independent Fostering Agencies. The costs of an IFA placement are estimated on average £20,000 per year more than an ‘in-house LA placement.

2.3 At a local level, the potential for savings is significant. With the number of children coming into care rising and the amount of in-house placements falling we are increasingly reliant on IFA and residential placements, which leads to significant cost implications for the Borough, particularly in the context of local authority budget cuts. We are particularly vulnerable to finding placements for teenagers with high levels of need, parent and child placements and emergency placements.
2.4 In Swindon, there were 349 children in care at the end of December 2017, an increase from 39 at the end March 2016. In-house fostering in Swindon equates to 44% of the placement provision, with 39% being places with Independent Fostering Agencies and the remaining percentage being in supported living, Key 2 and residential placements. Swindon has no in-house residential capacity; residential placements are procured when they are the most appropriate for the child although this is a priority area for Swindon Borough Council to have residential provision using the ‘No Wrong Door’ model.

2.5 It is the case that an increasing number of placements made through other agencies have been because of the non-availability of a suitable in-house placement, rather than active choice based on the child’s assessed needs. 

2.6 Our recruitment strategy has to address the tension between seeking to minimise the dependence on external providers whilst avoiding the dangers of overloading our in-house resources through unrealistic or poorly-matched placement decisions, and the way to do this is to have an active campaign to increase the number of fostering households by 100 within a five year period.
3.0 Fostering Recruitment Strategy 2018 - 2023
3.1 The aim of the recruitment strategy is not just about recruiting more carers but to attract prospective carers who share the ethnic and cultural backgrounds of the children and who have the skills, experience and capacity to offer the best care possible. It is imperative that our pool of carers can meet the needs of the children coming into our care so that their experience of being looked after provides them with care, stability, security and positive life chances and outcomes.

3.2 Research – Recruitment of Foster Carers
The Department for Education published research which helps us understand recruitment of foster carers (Adoption and Fostering; Understanding motivations and barriers. March 2013.) This research provided a deep and comprehensive insight into the barriers, triggers and motivations that exist in relation to recruiting foster carers. The findings revealed that:-

· One in five adults may have some interest in adopting or fostering in the future.

· Many myths about regarding fostering need dispelling

· The messaging must be simpler and clearer.

· Those predisposed to adopt or foster commonly have an altruistic streak.

· We should communicate the benefit to both ‘me’ and ‘we’.

The research tells us that adults still have misconceptions around fostering and what is involved and whether they would be suitable to foster. Fostering is an emotional topic to engage with because of the intense self-reflection it demands. Barriers include not only personal fears, for example of not bonding with a child, but also the impact on others such as children already in the home. Considering, applying for, and becoming a foster carer are major life decisions.

The findings found that the following groups were predisposed to fostering -

· Those Involved in altruistic activities (i.e. have done voluntary work, are active in their local community, are employed in ‘caring’ professions or are currently working for a not-for-profit organisation).

· Those that have previous experience of fostering (i.e. know someone who is currently a foster carer or were formerly a foster carer).

· Aged 25 to 44 years old.

· Actively practicing a religion.

· Working in higher managerial, intermediate managerial or skilled manual work.

3.3 In Swindon we have traditionally recruited from a more ‘blue collar’ population base, which reflected the town’s demographic make-up. As the nature of the town changes, with hi-tech industries, faster train links to London, lower housing costs than other towns on the M4 corridor a significant increase in the build of housing estates aimed at younger ‘white collar’ workers the demographic is changing. This has started to be reflected in the evidence of where fostering enquiries for Swindon are coming from. In recent analysis of enquiries it was seen that the highest proportion were coming from the new build estates and from a younger age group. This backs up the changing nature of the town and importantly this is in with the DfE research on the groups more likely to think about fostering. 

3.4 This new analysis needs to be taken into account when formulating our recruitment plan of activities and inform our overall strategy. 

3.5 Given the changing demographics of the town, the specifically identified needs of children coming into care and the limited budgets available for recruitment there needs to be a dynamic approach to recruitment that allows for specific targeted approaches, which are easily and quickly evaluated allowing for changes to be made. A mixed media approach to recruitment will be employed in the course of the next three years, with regular (monthly) evaluation meetings held to ascertain the effectiveness of different campaigns. 
3.6 Enquiries are now being closely monitored to evaluate the effectiveness of specific strands of advertising, allowing us to judge the most effective manner of communication. 
3.7 Recruitment strategy methods
· Local media human interest stories. Good use has been made of using local media outlets to advertise the need for foster carers. Local newspapers have run several stories featuring foster carers, local radio has taken a number of interviews with the Fostering Team Manager and foster carers which have been identified as being the root of specific enquiries. These important links to media are not simply useful they are also free of charge. 
We will continue to use this avenue as it has proved useful in the past and the relationship with local media is positive.  This activity is to be prioritised for Fostering Fortnight when all agencies are competing for foster carers within the Borough.
· Support from the Communications Team

The Borough’s Communication Team have been tasked with supporting the Fostering service with the recruitment campaign. A Communication and Recruitment Plan will be in place by 1st April 2018 and the Communication’s Team will support the recruitment activity over the next five years.
· Website. The web site for Fostering needs to become live and vibrant.  It has not been used to its full potential and there is confusion over what can and can’t be updated.  This is a piece of work being undertaken with the Digital Hub to ensure the Foster Care elements of Swindon Borough Council’s website is fit for purpose.  The Fostering Team are working closely with the lead members of the Digitalisation Programme and it is envisaged that online application forms and an online training portal will greatly assist in achieving efficiency in foster carer recruitment and retention.
· Targeted community event attendance. The Fostering Service will be increasing its visibility in the community in order to become a household name and the fostering agency of choice. An annual calendar of events has been completed with the significant events such as Fostering Fortnight, Swindon Pride, the community food festival and the Christmas Fare in addition to regular monthly events at Shopping Malls and using our unique relationship with Nationwide Building Society to promote fostering for Swindon.
· Information Sessions.  Monthly Information Sessions which can be undertaken during day time and evening hours will be a regular feature of the recruitment drive over the next five years.  These will be planned in advance and included in our recruitment calendar.  
· Partnership working with local agencies. In line with the Borough’s community ethos we are developing partnership working with other local agencies to support our work. Through the campaign to recruit carers for asylum seekers we have started to forge strong links to the local Muslim community (who have offered to provide practical support and training to carers of children who are from Muslim backgrounds) as well as working with charities and social enterprises who can offer training to our foster carers as well as providing a service as and when needed.
Swindon Borough Council and Nationwide Building Society have entered into a partnership which allows access to their large staffing base and to their local branches where we can promote fostering for Swindon Borough Council. This is highly significant and will help to directly target people with the support of their employer, as well as reaching the general public.
A sponsorship agreement with the local professional ice hockey team, Swindon Wildcats has provided the Borough with advertising in the annual programme and at the ice rink as well as donating soft toys now on an annual basis for all children in care. Swindon Town Football Club currently place our details in their e-newsletter that goes to all their fans on a regular basis.
We have linked with the local police force who have published two articles on fostering in the internal magazine and have a running ad on their intranet for fostering in Swindon. 

· Social Media advertising. We will be using a range of social media activities to promote fostering for Swindon Borough Council.  Our plan over the next five years is to grown our own Facebook and Twitter Champions and use social media to complement our physical activities being undertaken in Swindon’s districts.
· Newly designed materials and resources. Keeping recruitment campaigns fresh and vibrant is essential as Swindon Borough Council competes with approximately 30 other fostering agencies in the South West all actively engaged in improving their market share.  The fostering service is investing in new visuals for the years 2018-2020 which will then be refreshed for the remaining three years of the five year strategy.  For the period 2018-2020 the recruitment campaign will concentrate on general recruitment as the need is for foster carers of all age ranges including babies.  It is anticipated that the recruitment campaign 2020-2023 will be targeted to particular need such as parent & child, emergency placement scheme or a remand scheme depending on the presenting needs of the service.
3.7 The main theme underlying the campaign is that of ‘Swindon Cares and is consistently good every day’. This allows us to focus on Swindon as a caring and compassionate community that can respond to the needs of children in a consistent and stable way.  The Fostering Service will be training a number of foster carers to act as Foster Care Ambassadors who will support the service in recruitment activity in the community.
4.0 Carer Retention
4.1 Retention of current carers is critical in providing stability for the needs of children who become looked after and this is as important as the recruitment of new foster carers.  Without significant attention being paid to the retention of foster carers the net gain will remain low.  The focus from the fostering service must be equally sighted on both recruitment and retention of foster carers.  This section details how the fostering service intends to do this.

4.2 A new fostering payments scheme was put into place in April 2017. Foster carers, Social Work Staff, finance colleagues and the Fostering Network were all consulted. It was felt this would help with retention of foster carers as it allows them to move up four tiers.  The scheme was set up to streamline and clarify the process of advancement and payments for carers. 
This scheme has been reviewed taking into account foster carers views.  Feedback from carers suggest there is a lack of understanding about the scheme, over payments have been a feature and foster carers suggest the fostering service do not provide the training needed to move up the Tier structure.  A consultation event has undertaken with foster carers in March 2018 to review the scheme and the revised payment for skills scheme will become operational from 1st April 2018.
4.3 Social work support and supervision/Social Care Worker Support. All foster carers will be allocated a Supervising Social Worker who will offer advice, support, supervision and management.  In addition each child has their own social worker and it is anticipated that both the fostering service and child care teams will work closely to ensure the best life chances and choices for our children. Foster carers tell us that they value a close, supportive working relationship with supervising social workers and changes in worker have resulted in some discontent.  It is therefore imperative that the fostering service keep changes of Supervising Social Workers to a minimum.  A key performance indicator will be for the years 2018-2020 that foster carers report stability with regard to their named Supervising Social Worker.
Social Care workers are being used effectively to support placements in crisis and where there are emergency transport/day-care needs for children. Two social care workers are primarily used for recruitment and training activities which works very well. Two others are used to manage respite placement requests. As the fostering service focuses on three work streams from 2018 it is envisaged that good levels of support will be given to supporting both the foster carer and the children placed with them to ensure placement stability.  All placement moves will be able to be evidence that they are in line with the child’s care plan and not due to foster carers feeling overwhelmed and unsupported.
 4.4 Kids United and Inspiring Youths– Support for Sons and Daughters of fostering families Expectations of the sons and daughters of foster carers are extremely high and while most report that they are happy being part of a fostering family, they also point out that there are many challenges that can be negative or difficult to handle. It is imperative therefore, that sons and daughters are well supported by their fostering service and that they feel that their role in the foster family is recognised and celebrated. Studies have shown that foster carers are more likely to give up fostering if they found that it was a difficult experience for their own children. 
The Kids United Group support group for sons and daughters who foster was developed in 2008 by two social care workers. Primarily this was for children aged between the ages of 8 and 17 and the name of the group and group logo were designed by the children and young people who attended the group.    Meetings were held once a month with a combination of activities and support sessions, led by the children’s needs and wishes.    Some of the type of the activities undertaken are bowling, ice skating, climbing wall, laser quest, go-carting, weekend PGL trips.    A range of support topics have been discussed and these are reviewed regularly, these have included Confidentiality and Secrets, Coping when a Foster Child Moves on, Safe Care, Sharing, Welcoming a child in the home, Who is who in Fostering and Coping with Difficult Behaviour.

Following feedback from the group and a clear gap in ages and dynamics within the group, in 2017 the group was separated into two.   Kids United is for children aged 8-12 and the newly developed Inspiring Youths for young people aged 12-17.   The inspiring Youths members came up with the name of the group and the logo design which is currently being developed by the Communications Team.

Kids United meet during school holidays only and over time it has been noted that any support needed is talked about naturally whilst the children are playing or at the lunch time. 

Inspiring Youths also meet during school holidays for activities, sometimes together (Christmas) with Kids United but where possible separately.    A breakfast support sessions has been held once per month on a Sunday but this is also being undertaken in school holidays for the time being.     The Inspiring Youths group have worked together with Social Care workers to develop an A-Z Hints and Tips booklet for all sons and daughters of foster carers.  They are also keen to help as mentors for younger members of the group and help develop activities/support sessions. 

One to one support for any of the children and young people if and when needed

Most sons and daughters state that they are happy fostering and recognise the benefits of the experience. There is evidence that a proportion of sons and daughters go on to become foster carers themselves or enter the caring professions and many feel that fostering enhances their social understanding, empathy and skills.
4.5 Membership of the Fostering Network/New Family Social Charity Upon approval as a foster carer, Swindon Borough Council covers the cost of membership with the Fostering Network. This national charity works throughout the UK to promote and improve the service provided for children in foster care and to be the voice of foster carers. Benefits of membership include:
· legal insurance – carers can get up to £100,000 legal expenses to cover criminal cases caused by a carer’s fostering duties 

· regular information on fostering, including Foster Care magazine 

· specialist publications and training 

· Access to independent advice and representation. 

All LGBT Foster carers are automatically registered as members of the New Family Social Charity which represents their needs. This registration is effective from the time carers are accepted to be assessed. 

4.6 Swindon Foster Care Association 
The Swindon Foster Care Association (SFCA) represents the interests of local foster carers. The Association hold regular coffee mornings that all carers are welcome to attend. At least twice per year an Activity Day for Foster Carers takes place which are very well attended by carers and the children they look after.  The Service Manager for Children Looked After meets regularly with the Swindon Foster Care Association to discuss areas of concern and improvements made in the service with the emphasis on partnership working.  Following requests from foster carers a new forum called ‘The Foster Carers Voice’ has been set up to ensure views about service development as well as reviewing the service’s impact, are heard.
All newly approved foster carers are sent a welcome letter and latest newsletter from the Swindon Foster Care Association with their approval letter.

4.7 Peer support from experienced carers. Experienced foster carers act as mentors to newly approved and less experienced carers. These mentors not only provide a listening ear at a time of crisis or difficulty in a placement, but provide ongoing support and will meet up with newly approved foster carers and take them to support groups which can be daunting when attending for the first time.  
4.8 Out of hour’s service. The fostering team offer an out of hour’s telephone advice and support service to all carers. This is staffed by social workers who volunteer for the role. This service runs 24/7 and 365 days a year. 
4.9 Respite care Carers can have access to respite care when the need arises, if carers or their Supervising Social Worker considers a break from caring for a particular child/ren is required or a situation has arisen which means Carers cannot care for a child placed with them for a period. It is accepted that the demanding nature of fostering requires carers to have holidays and periodic breaks in order to avoid ‘burn out’ and on occasions devote time to their own families.
4.10 Foster Carers Caravan Swindon Borough Council have purchased a caravan based at Cotswold Hoburne Park which is available to foster carers 52 weeks of the year.  The Council handed the one year old static caravan which has three double bedrooms and all ‘mod cons’ to the Foster Care Association in January 2018.  The Foster Care Association takes responsibility for setting the fees, taking the bookings from foster carers and the cleaning and upkeep of the caravan.  Foster carers expressed their wish to have a caravan at the Corporate Parenting Board along with children who benefit from having holidays at the Park which has evening entertainment, two swimming pools and a number of other benefits.
4.11 Placement Support In addition to therapeutic support for individual children and young people, the fostering services has access to therapeutic support specifically for carers who are dealing with a particularly difficult issue or behaviour. Carers have found this support beneficial and placement stability has increased as a direct result of this intervention.
4.12 Training The fostering service provide a comprehensive annual training programme to help carers develop skills and knowledge and become more confident when dealing with challenging or difficult situations.  As well as attending training courses/events, carers can benefit from 1:1 coaching and on-line training events.  Quarterly training programmes will be in place from 1st April 2018 to ensure that any training needs identified through the foster carers Annual Review process are included in the next quarter’s training programme.  Wherever possible training providers will be based in Swindon and priority given to charities and social enterprises who can provide ongoing support to our foster carers.
4.13 Communications with carers.  An internal newsletter is produced three times a year. In addition, a regular mail shot keeps carers updated on training and other information. The Swindon Foster Care Association also sends out a regular newsletter. The Team Manager regularly emails out to all foster carers information about staff, policy and team developments
4.14 Swindon Foster Carer Forum.  Designed to allow time for Foster carer representatives to meet with senior managers and discuss trending issues for carers and consult around significant policy changes, and meets four times a year.
4.15 Annual foster carers open meeting An open meeting designed to allow all foster carers the opportunity to come and ask questions of service managers, share ideas and thoughts on how to improve the service occurs once a year. Feedback from carers confirms that they have found this a very useful experience.
Rebekah Pearson

Interim Service Manager CLA & Care Leavers
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